Message of UNDP Administrator Mark Malloch Brown on the occasion of the International Day for the Eradication of Poverty - 17 October 2002 

More than 1.2 billion people on the planet - two-thirds of them women - live in abject poverty. At the same time however, our planet's ability to sustain itself is eroding. Declining ecosystems and growing social and ecological vulnerability affect everybody, but poor people suffer their consequences more than others. The main challenge that developing countries face is providing access to food, safe water, sanitation, basic education and health services to growing populations, particularly the poor, while protecting their environment. 

Tackling environmental degradation is an integral part of effective and lasting poverty reduction. As testified by its slogan "people, planet and prosperity" the 2002 World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD) in Johannesburg put people squarely into the environmental protection equation. It recognized that we can't meet the needs of those people, not to speak of their children, without redoubled efforts to protect our shared environment - and which if used sustainably are their legacy to their children. It is these outcomes that are particularly relevant as we commemorate this year's International Day for Eradication of Poverty whose theme is "Working together for a better environment." 

To successfully confront the scale of challenges in a world where 2 billion people lack access to energy services, 1.7 billion do not have safe drinking water, the dryland areas grow larger by every hour, the planet grows warmer and the fisheries and forests that we all depend on shrink, we need to draw much more systematically and coherently from dynamism of community policies and strategies, the resources and technology of the private sector and from the knowledge and expertise of other partners from civil society. 

The Johannesburg Summit reached several concrete agreements such as agreeing to halve the number of people without access to sanitation by 2015, to control the damaging effect of chemicals on human health, to restore fish stocks and slow the loss of biodiversity. The challenge ahead is to link the new resources and financial mechanisms announced in Monterrey in March with the outcomes of WSSD so that we can start making a real difference for poor people in all areas. 

To mark this auspicious day, I am delighted to announce that on behalf of the Equator Initiative partners, in 20 countries around the world, UNDP will present 27 communities with the "Equator Prize 2002" - a US$30,000 award for extraordinary achievement in reducing poverty and protecting biodiversity, which was initially announced at WSSD in Johannesburg.

